Student-Athlete Advisory Committee Meeting
November 11, 2012
Farmville, Va. – Bowling alley and Hampden-Sydney College
ATTENDANCE
Kevin Morris, BC
Betsy Joslyn, BC
Nora Osei, EMU
Brad Knispel, EMU
Sue Kolb, EMU
Dave King, EMU
Jon Bruno, E&H
Erica Merriman, E&H
Kent Peterson, GC
Meredith Fosuce,GC
Emily Gann, GC
David Barrett, H-SC
Tyler Ritter, H-SC
Brandon Davis, H-SC
Gabby Rader, HU
Priscila Montoya, HU
Josh Davey, LC
Robby Kaiser, LC
Patti Board,LC
Jake Hood, RAND
Samantha Wittie, RAND
Bri Housekeeper , R-MC
Allie Franklin, R-MC
Brayden Gerrie, RC
Leona Rainey, RC
Brittany Butcher, SU
Chris Frazier, SU
C.K. Calhoun, SU
Sarah Manter, SBC
Addie Hedge, SBC
Summer Moore, VWC
George Annunziata, VWC
Matt Howell, W&L
Victoria Van Natten, W&L
Nathan Shearer, W&L
Mollie Robertson, ODAC

10:00am-1:30pm
The morning session included bowling with local Special Olympians from Campbell County and Farmville:   32 ODAC student-athletes and 47 Special Olympians.  Lunch was included.   
2:00pm-3:30pm
Dave King, Director of Athletics at EMU, and Mollie Robertson met with ODAC SAAC members at Hampden-Sydney College to recap the morning event with Special Olympics, discuss NCAA legislation, retention (why college student-athletes stop playing sports),  recruiting calendars, and professional development opportunities for the spring meeting.  

Bowling with Special Olympians
King and Robertson asked for feedback on the bowling event and everybody said they enjoyed the interaction with the Special Olympians and bowling.  That was the first time a few of the student-athletes had been around Special Olympians, so it was a positive experience for everybody.
NCAA Legislation
King and Robertson went over a few pieces of NCAA legislation, but because of time constraints, they asked for each school to e-mail Robertson with their vote on the following pieces (also included is some feedback on a few of the pieces):   

2:  AMATEUR STATUS -- BEFORE INITIAL, FULL-TIME COLLEGIATE ENROLLMENT -- PRIZE MONEY BASED ON TEAM PERFORMANCE
Feedback:  Support; Makes some sports more affordable and helps people who can’t afford to go on trips
3:  AMATEURISM -- PROMOTIONAL ACTIVITIES -- PROSPECTIVE STUDENT-ATHLETE'S PARTICIPATION IN INSTITUTIONAL FUNDRAISERS
Feedback:  Support; Involved with the team earlier
4:  RECRUITING -- ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSIONS -- ALL FORMS OF PRIVATE ELECTRONIC CORRESPONDENCE PERMITTED
Feedback:  Does not support; Too invasive of personal life, unprofessional, doesn’t allow time to respond (too immediate), almost too informal
5:  ELIGIBILITY -- RECOGNIZED FOREIGN EXCHANGE OR STUDY ABROAD PROGRAM -- TRANSFER AND OUTSIDE COMPETITION EXCEPTION
Feedback:  Support; Encourages full involvement in study abroad and allows athletes to stay in shape and keep skills up
6:  ELIGIBILITY -- FOUR-YEAR COLLEGE TRANSFERS -- EXCEPTIONS -- TRANSFER FROM A DIVISION III INSTITUTION -- CHANGE FROM SEASON OF PARTICIPATION TO ANY PARTICIPATION
Feedback:  Split, some support some do not support:  PROS:  makes students pick school for the school and not athletics;  CONS:  It uses a year of practice, no advantage really gained at the Division III level
8:  PLAYING AND PRACTICE SEASONS -- CONFIRMATION OF SICKLE-CELL TRAIT STATUS
Feedback:  Support; Creates awareness of health and it’s good to enforce it; CONS:  takes time and money, punishment is excessive for student-athletes who just forgot and it’s the same for student-athletes who don’t get tested and student-athletes who get tested but hide their positive results
9:  PLAYING AND PRACTICE SEASONS -- FOOTBALL -- FIVE-DAY ACCLIMATIZATION PERIOD -- THREE-HOUR RECOVERY PERIOD
Feedback:  Support; Some feel football players would benefit from the recovery time as it protects safety and health of the student-athletes
10:  PLAYING AND PRACTICE SEASONS -- FOOTBALL -- OUT-OF-SEASON ATHLETICALLY RELATED ACTIVITIES -- USE OF HANDSHIELDS
Feedback:  Support; Makes teams more prepared for the season
12:  PLAYING AND PRACTICE SEASONS -- TENNIS -- FALL PERIOD -- EXCEPTION TO PLAYING AND PRACTICE SEASON -- INTERCOLLEGIATE TENNIS ASSOCIATION -- NATIONAL SMALL COLLEGE CHAMPIONSHIP
Feedback:  Support; Championship should be considered extended season
Retention
King led an exercise and discussion on retention.  The ultimate question is why student-athletes stop playing sports?  King had the student-athletes split into groups to discuss possible reasons athletes stop playing when they get to college after a season. They were asked to think of specific people they knew that have stopped playing collegiate sports.  
Feedback:  Here are some causes brought forward by the group: injuries, health issues, financial problems, grades, lack of time management, want to be more social, drug use and/or drug testing, hazing/kicked out of school, relationship with coaches, burnout and team drama.  

Recruiting Calendar for Division III
Robertson and King talked about how Division III is starting to explore a possible recruiting calendar.  They provided background on recruiting calendars for Division I and II and explained that the exploratory process for Division III came to the forefront at last year’s NCAA Convention.  The 24/7/365 recruiting model that DIII has is thought to be burning out coaches, bombarding perspective student-athletes, and bending the division’s proportional-based philosophy.  
Feedback:  DIII coaches have an advantage over DI and DII coaches once they go into the dead period.  A suggestion was made to consider regional dead periods because different parts of the country play during different seasons.  If DIII had a recruiting calendar, it would allow coaches to balance recruiting, family life, work, personal life, etc. a bit easier.  Clearly, there are positives and negatives to both sides on this subject.  

Professional Development Opportunities
 The North Coast Athletic Conference has developed a mentoring program for current student-athletes (rising juniors and seniors) looking to pursue a career in athletics administration.  This professional shadowing experience matches seasoned NCAC athletics administrators and coaches with female and minority student-athletes.  There is an application process, two professional development events, 100 hours over the course of a year, etc.  Robertson asked ODAC SAAC if they would be interested in something similar through the ODAC and its member schools.  All were in favor and felt it could be very beneficial, especially if they could add it to their resume.  (See attached summary for more information).

Additionally, Robertson asked the group what topics they are interested in for the spring ODAC SAAC meeting that is geared more towards professional development.  Listed below are possible topics to choose from:  networking, leadership, mental toughness, communication, time management, resume building, and a “speak up” program (SU student-athlete mentioned this one).  

Special Olympics:  “Spread the word to end the word”
Matt Camire, Director of Development, with Special Olympics spent the entire day with the group.  Camire spoke at the end and thanked the student-athletes for engaging the Special Olympians earlier in the day and expressed how meaningful it was for them.  Camire and Robertson talked about the “Spread the Word to End the Word” campaign.  Spread the Word to End the Word is an ongoing effort to raise consciousness of society about the hurtful effects of the word “retard(ed)” and encourage people to pledge to stop using it.  ODAC SAAC members were given the choice to take action and sign a pledge card to end the word.  Each individual present took part.  

Camire and Robertson also encouraged each ODAC SAAC member to take this back on their own campuses.  Schools could do events as an athletic department or extend it into the entire college/university and even into the community.  Visit www.r-word.org for more details.  
